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Labor-Management Council Minutes
Meeting Date:  April 23, 2013, 8:00 a.m.
Hynes Room 2068, Kilcawley Center
In Attendance: Marty Bramlett, Director of Labor Relations, Human Resources; Dr. Annette Burden, Council Co-Chair (OEA); Jacquelyn Daniel-Johnson (APAS); Dr. Mary Lou DiPillo (Faculty Relations); Lonnie Gentry (ACE); Michael Glonek (APAS); Eugene Grilli, Council Co-Chair, and VP for Finance and Administration; Dr. Stanley Guzell, Jr. (OEA); Dr. Ikram Khawaja, Provost; Neal McNally, Interim Associate VP, Budget Planning/Treasurer; Cory Okular, President, Student Government; Kevin Reynolds, Chief Human Resources Officer; Dr. Teri Riley, Associate Provost; Dr. Stephanie Smith (Director, Faculty Relations); Paul Trimacco (ACE); Christine Bidwell, VP for Finance and Administration, and Michael Franczak, Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service.
Updates
Mr. Reynolds reported that the Health Care Advisory Committee met and initiated the RFP process to engage a new consultant. (Grossman Consulting provided assistance for many years.) The proposals were reviewed and narrowed down to three firms; those three were brought back for individual presentations. All three had higher education experience. Findley Davies was selected, and the University is presently engaged in the renewal process with Medical Mutual, which is based in Cleveland. Findley Davies works for almost all of the northern Ohio universities, with the exception of the University of Akron. Their expertise should be beneficial to us as we move forward with health care.

Dr. Khawaja indicated that with the retirement of Dr. Bege Bowers and Dean Kasvinsky, Dean DePoy is currently assisting with the transition in the Graduate School. It was suggested to Dr. Khawaja that we have a model similar to Akron’s.  As a result of this suggestion, an Associate Dean will be hired to handle graduate memberships and program admissions. Dean Mosca is chairing the search, and the deans will play an important role in the selection process. It is hoped that this position will be filled by the end of the semester, and the search will be internal.  A national search will be utilized to fill the Dean position.
Dr. Burden shared three concerns. The first pertained to her learning from a faculty member that some students received an email encouraging them to go to myedu.com, which is a website like “Rate My Professors.” This link was reportedly sent out through MyYSU, and she has requested a copy of the email. On this website, behind the registration box, you can view what grades the faculty member has given out, which are probably reported by individual students. She is concerned that this will impact the class registration process.

The second concern is related to the faculty senate group which is moving forward.  Dr. Burden talked with Provost Khawaja about her concerns related to a research implementation plan that will affect the terms of faculty employment. When one focal point is identified in a research paper, it may not be one of the points that the faculty member’s department recognizes. Then your research counts for nothing. Dr. Burden and Dr. Guzell met with the group and administrators.  The next step is to present it to Academic Senate.
The third issue revolves around unsettling issues about faculty and gender discrimination. An ad hoc committee met to evaluate the issue.  The consensus was that there wasn’t enough information to determine if the accusations were true. The problems seem to be stemming from department chairs. It is hoped that this issue will be resolved before becoming a grievance; however, the issues are not real clear at this time. Dr. Burden has discussed this with the Provost and has tried to educate the faculty unit about negative verbal and written communication. A recent incident occurred with a faculty member who put allegations on a list serve that resulted in going head to head with an administrator.  This is inappropriate for both parties.
Discussion Topic – Budget
Mr. McNally shared that plans are underway for next year’s budget.  House Bill 59 is changing the funding formula and putting more emphasis on course and degree completion, as well as requiring the merger of university branch campuses with the main campus (that will not affect YSU). As a result of HB 59, the initial projections show YSU unharmed. $8 million was recently added to State funding, which is stable funding for the coming year. With the parameters on tuition, the University will be recommending the full 2.4% tuition increase to the Board of Trustees. If approved, the income for the coming year will increase 2.5 million. Regardless of the tuition cap, other state universities plan to freeze their tuition. Many of them have other fees from which they can generate revenue and are projecting enrollment increases. The final version of HB 59 may not be known, as the Finance and Facilities Committee of the Board will meet on the same day as the State.
The Budget Development Council has been focusing on YSU 2020: The Strategic Plan.  The Council includes 9 members (Dr. Charles Howell, Dr. Ray Shaffer, Debby LaRocco, Ken Schindler, Marilyn Ward, Elaine Jacobs, Gary Sexton, Erin Driscoll, and Ana Bobby) in addition to Paul Kobulnicky and Neal McNally. The BDC is working on implementing a budget carry forward system. Its advantage is long-term planning, in contrast to the “use it or lose it” mentality. The key element of the group’s pending recommendations is the decentralization of department salary budgeting plans.  At this point, Mr. McNally noted that we are not in a position to predict enrollment. The scenarios are based on flat or stable enrollment, and the BDC is recommending serious contingency planning for next year.
Dr. Guzell expressed his concern with the strong emphasis on student success, as it could cause grade inflation.  Although Mr. McNally agreed, he noted that the State legislature is concentrating on the length of time for students to graduate.

Ms. Daniel-Johnson pointed out that we have one person representing the university as our government relations person. She feels that we should think about having more than one person to diversify the opinions that are related to the public, and this might be the time to suggest pumping up our government relations to the new administration.  Dr. Khawaja indicated that the IUC is our main lobby.
Mr. Grilli said the climate for higher education is pretty volatile right now. The sheer numbers in attendance don’t carry the weight anymore and are forcing changes that can’t be ignored.  

Mr. McNally added that 25% of our tuition revenue comes from the State, and State funding has continued to decline over the last several years.  The BDC’s contingency plan includes a 5-15% budget reduction.  It is hoped that it will not be necessary.

The BDC is also charged with recommending a new budget model.  Responsibility Centered Management (RCM) budgeting is a decentralized budget allocation model that consists of policies and procedures that underlie financial planning and management. The implementation process takes three to five years and is very costly (upward of $1 million) to rework the information systems. One of the recommendations is to move in that direction eventually when it is feasibly possible.
The current focus of a new budget model is the Modified Initiative-Based model. The BDC is focused on building a sustainable budget that has salaries and fringe benefits distributed to units, that has the capacity to enable fiscal year carry-forward of positive account balances and which has built into it some amount of strategic realignment of recurring funds. This reallocation of funds is based on proposals that may or may not be performance measures. Departments will not be penalized for not generating revenue; it is not the intent of that model. For example, support to non-revenue generating departments, like the Office of Human Resources, comes from departments that do generate revenue. A result of this is decentralized decision making through resource allocation.
Dr. Smith stressed that this concept needs to be marketed to our own internal population, the University community. Dr. Burden recommended that Mr. NcNally prepare a slide presentation for the June Labor Management Council meeting to demystify the components of this budget model and the impact it will have.  Mr. McNally added that there is some hesitation on moving forward with this recommendation until we know what the administration will prefer, however, they are working on a PowerPoint that should be ready by June.  Dr. Smith suggested that it could also be presented at department chair meetings, and case studies in direct terms would be very effective. Mr. Grilli noted that a result of the new model would be increased quality of programs overall.
Improving Overall Organizational Communication
Mr. Franczak said that YSU is a very diverse organization that has individuals on both ends of the spectrum, but everyone has the same goal of educating students. Mr. Grilli asked how we can share whatever is presented at the June meeting regarding the new budget model with the rest of the University community.  Mr. Franczak noted that the budget model discussion was a good exercise in facilitating communication.

Agenda Items for June 6 Meeting
1) PowerPoint regarding the budget to share with other constituents at all levels on campus.
2) Managerial training for supervisors (Michael Glonek, Metro College).

3) Continue discussion regarding Organizational Communication.
Announcements

Dr. Khawaja announced that the timetable for the three Presidential candidates will be sent out very soon. Open forums with the campus community will take place on May 2, 6, and 8.
The meeting adjourned at 10:40 a.m.

Next Labor Management Council Meeting:  
Thursday, June 6, 2013, 9:00 a.m.
President’s Conference Room
Respectfully submitted,

Christine Bidwell

Recorder
